## NC State Student Media Board of Directors Agenda

Tuesday, October 8, 2024
356 Witherspoon (African American Cultural Center Conference Room)

#### **CALL TO ORDER**

#### APPOINTMENT OF RECORDING SECRETARY

#### **BUSINESS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS**

- 1. Approval of September 10, 2024 meeting minutes
- 2. October 2024 budget update (Jamie)
- 3. Recommendation for 2024-2025 Student Business Office General Manager (Robbie)
- 4. Professional staff announcement (Patrick)
- 5. Community issues for 2024-2025 (Jamie)
- 6. Budget discussion (Patrick and Jamie)
- 7. Advisory board assignments (Patrick)
- 8. Organization updates (NOTE TO STUDENT LEADERS: This is for items and/or updates that were not included in the written board report. If you have no additions to your written board report, please respond "No update.")
  - a. Agromeck Emma Scott
  - b. Business Office Allie Gervase
  - c. Nubian Message Alianna Kendall-Brooks
  - d. Roundabout Bran Poster
  - e. Technician Kate Denning
  - f. Windhover Josie Headley
  - g. WKNC Rose Kelley

#### **EXECUTIVE SESSION**

**ADJOURN** 

## NC State Student Media Board of Directors September 2024 meeting minutes

Tuesday, September 10, 2024 • 7 p.m.
356 Witherspoon Student Center (African American Cultural Center Conference Room)

Members present: Dean Phillips, Christa Gala (via Google Meet), Jake Seaton, Robbie Williams (via Google Meet), Tyler Dukes, Scarlett Taylor, Garrett Gough, Julianna Lopez, Emma Scott, Allie Gervase, Alianna Kendall-Brooks, Rose Kelley, Bran Poster, Kate Denning, Patrick Neal

Members absent: Caleb Twigg, Madeline Renneker, Sydney Robbins

Staff and guests present: Carter Fields, Jamie Lynn Gilbert, Ben McNeely, Abi Barefoot, Ray Black

#### CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS

In the absence of a chair, Patrick Neal called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. and asked the board members to introduce themselves.

#### **ELECTION OF BOARD OFFICERS**

Julianna Lopez offered to serve as chair of the board for a second year. Jake Seaton moved to appoint Julianna chair for 2024-2025 with Dean Phillips seconding the motion. It passed unanimously, and Julianna led the meeting from that point forward.

Bran Poster offered to serve as vice chair of the board for a second year. Dean moved to appoint Bran chair for 2024-205 with Jake seconding the motion. It passed unanimously.

#### APPOINTMENT OF RECORDING SECRETARY

Alianna Kendall-Brooks agreed to serve as recording secretary for the meeting.

#### APPROVAL OF APRIL MEETING MINUTES

Tyler Dukes made a motion to approve the minutes from the April 9, 2024 meeting, Dean seconded the motion, and the board unanimously approved them. Those minutes were included in the meeting package and are made part of these minutes by reference.

#### 2023-2024 FISCAL YEAR REVIEW

Jamie Lynn Gilbert briefly reviewed the year-end numbers for the 2023-2024 fiscal year, noting that she had twice sent the board an email outlining the year-end numbers on an organization-by-organization basis, once right after the fiscal year concluded in July, and again on Monday, Sept. 9. (That email is attached here and made part of these minutes by reference.)

#### SEPTEMBER 2024 BUDGET UPDATE

Jamie reviewed the September 2024 budget update, which was included in the meeting package and made part of these minutes by reference. She noted the following:

- No non-fee income has posted yet for Agromeck. Jamie noted that the bulk of Agromeck's income typically comes from outside ad sales in the spring semester. Student payroll is at 6% at 17% through the year.
- The Nubian Messages 's non-fee income is at nearly \$5,100, which breaks down to \$100 in ad sales and \$5,000 from its share of kiosk revenue. That brings the Nubian to 42% of its non-fee goal. Student payroll is at 5%. You will see a \$2,000 expense in fixed charges, which was an unbudgeted expense to move the Nubian website to SNO sites. Technician will also move to SNO at the end of the fall semester.
- Roundabout invoiced \$24,620 for the summer issue and all invoices have been paid.
   Combined with a few invoices from the spring, Roundabout is now at 81% of its non-fee goal. Roundabout is typically front-loaded in this category, as the bulk of its income comes from the summer issue. Student payroll is at 16%.
- Technician non-fee income is at \$12,400 for 25% of its total goal. \$5,000 is from kiosk revenue. Student payroll is at 6%.
- Windhover does not generate non-fee income. Student payroll is at 10%.
- WKNC's non-fee income is at \$7,500 for 20% of its total goal. Student payroll is at 18%.
- General Administration non-fee income is at \$5,000 for half of its total goal. Student payroll is at 7%.
- The Student Media Enhancement Fund is at \$10,900. The WKNC Enhancement Fund is at \$8,900. The Technician Century Fund is at \$51,000.

#### POLICY PROPOSAL REGARDING STUDENT MEDIA PAYROLL BUDGETS

Jamie said that over the summer, she, Patrick, the senior leaders and members of the professional staff had developed a draft payroll policy for organizations that overspend their payroll budget, noting that organizations that had done so in the past hadn't faced any consequences for doing so.

Jamie briefly outlined the way payroll is budgeted for each group using three different benchmarks: budgeted student payroll (the cost of paying every person every dollar budgeted), percent of payroll generally spent (budgeted student payroll adjusted to what that organization has historically spent) and a proposed third number representing a 15% overage.

The proposed policy would work as follows:

- 1. The senior leader of a group that exceeds the percentage generally spent before the end of the fiscal year will be required to meet with Jamie, Patrick and their advisor to ascertain the reason for the overage.
- 2. If that group then reaches their budgeted student payroll before the end of the fiscal year, they will be required to develop a plan to address the situation and present that plan to the full Student Media Board of Directors.
- 3. If that group then exceeds its budgeted student payroll by 15% before the end of the fiscal year, the group will no longer be allowed to pay its members, and they will thenceforth all be working for the organization as volunteers.

Patrick noted that in the last 12 years, only one group would have exceeded the budgeted-student-payroll-plus-15% number, so he didn't expect the policy to be invoked frequently in the years to come.

A brief discussion followed. Alianna asked whether the overage on the part of the group Patrick mentioned was the reason behind the policy, and Jamie replied that it was, as the group in question had faced no consequences for its actions. Dean said keeping on top of payroll numbers was a key part of learning how to run any organization. Julianna asked for clarification of how often it had happened in the past and how often Jamie expected it to happen in the future. Jamie said it hadn't often been an issue in the past, and she did not expect it to be a problem in the future. Jamie also noted that if there were genuine extenuating circumstances, the policy made allowances for those circumstances.

With no further discussion, Julianna asked for a motion to modify the Student Media payroll policy to state that media outlets will be required to stop spending student payroll when they exceed their budgeted payroll by 15%, barring extenuating circumstances. Dean moved to adopt the policy with Jake seconding the motion. It passed unanimously.

#### PERSONNEL ANNOUNCEMENT

Patrick announced that longtime Business and Marketing Manager Zanna Swann was officially retiring from Student Media as of Sept. 20. Patrick congratulated Zanna on her retirement and said she had set a very high bar for her successor. Patrick said he planned to move as quickly as possible to fill the vacancy and hoped to have Zanna's successor in place by the October board meeting. To expedite the process, Patrick said Student Media had asked Human Resources if the department could conduct an internal search (i.e., advertise the position to current university employees only) as he believed that there was at least one university employee who would be a perfect fit for the position, and noted that if the internal search did not net three viable candidates then it would be posted publicly. He said he anticipated an expedited process with regard to identifying finalists for interviews and making the final selection.

Jamie asked where the posting was in the process. Patrick said DASA HR had sent the posting to University HR for its approval and that he was waiting for word that the position had posted. He said that Student Media's HR liaison at DASA had said that an Oct. 1 start date was probably feasible.

Kate Denning asked if students would be involved with the process as they had been for the Editorial Adviser and Visual Media Adviser positions previously. Patrick said that they would not, saying that time was of the essence in filling this particular position in the middle of political advertising season, but he assured Kate that the search committee would select someone the student leaders would be able to work well with.

#### STUDENT MEDIA BUSINESS OFFICE GM CALL FOR APPLICATIONS

Patrick said Carter Fields, who the board had tapped as the 2024-2025 General Manager of the Student Business and Marketing Office in March, had since accepted a full-time internship with Hitachi Energy, and had thus had to step away from the position. Carter, who was present at the meeting, said that his experience at Student Media had been a key formative experience in his

college career both personally and professionally, and said he would cherish the memories he'd made as part of the Student Business and Marketing Office staff.

Patrick said that since Carter had announced his departure, senior media consultant Allie Gervase had stepped in to serve as General Manager, and Patrick complimented both Allie and Carter for a smooth, seamless transition. With that in mind, Patrick asked the board to officially name Allie as Interim GM. Tyler made a motion to that effect, with Dean seconding. It passed unanimously.

As for Carter's permanent successor, Patrick recommended that Student Media open up the position for applications for one week, from Wednesday, Sept. 11 though the end of business on Wednesday, Sept. 18. He said the Business Office Advisory Board could then meet to interview any candidates prior to the board's next regular meeting on Oct. 8. At that meeting, Patrick said the advisory board could make its recommendation to the full board and the board could accept or reject its recommendation at that time. Dean made a motion to open the position for applications Sept. 11-18, with Tyler seconding. It passed unanimously.

#### STUDENT MEDIA TRAINING DAY

Patrick briefly spoke about Student Media's all-organizations training day set for Saturday, Sept. 21 at Witherspoon. (An agenda for the training was included in the meeting package and is made part of these minutes by reference.) Patrick said that a track for Student Media's third annual training day had been added for the Student Business Office staff, which hadn't happened in the past. He said he looked forward to the day and encouraged the senior leaders to do everything possible to get their staffers to sign up for it.

#### STATE OF STUDENT MEDIA 2024-2025

As is customary for the first SMBOD meeting of the academic year, Patrick gave his State of Student Media remarks for 2024-2025. The text of those remarks is attached here and included as part of these minutes by reference. Following his remarks, members were invited to ask any questions they had, and a brief discussion period ensured. Of note from that discussion:

- In response to a question about the prospect of additional revenue, Patrick said that while
  the unit was always looking for new revenue streams, he said both newspapers were
  dealing with the same business model collapse all newspapers continued to face. On top
  of that, he said the last remaining sector of the local market that had been strong print
  advertisers student-oriented apartment complexes stopped buying print ads after
  University Housing had opened its off-campus housing portal for students transitioning
  from on-campus to off-campus living.
- In response to a question about non-print products, Patrick said that while Student Media
  had seen some success with ad sales for the groups' websites, he noted that the number
  of spots available was limited. He also noted that Technician's weekly email newsletter
  had been one of Student Media's most successful products in recent memory, and that its
  success had prompted the development of a second, sports-focused newsletter to be
  distributed each Friday.
- Ben emphasized how well-resourced NC State's student media groups were compared to the vast majority of its peers. He also urged the senior leaders to recognize the power their groups held on campus, and to leverage that power responsibly.

- Jamie asked Patrick when he expected the new guidelines for the various advisory boards
  to go into effect. Patrick said immediately, starting with the process of selecting the
  Business Office GM in the coming month. On a related note, he clarified that the memberat-large positions on the advisory boards should be "rank-and-file" members rather than
  editors or other senior staff members, and that an organization could have more than one
  member-at-large if there was that level of interest.
- Bran asked about the possibility of having banner ads on Roundabout's website. Patrick
  said that while the Business Office had not discussed that, if the site was able to build its
  traffic and make it a good value proposition for clients, they would gladly sell those spots.
- Julianna asked about the possibility of having a fundraising campaign for Student Media.
  Patrick said any such campaign would have to be done with the permission of, and in
  coordination with, DASA Development. He did note the recent successes the unit had
  seen with the Student Media Enhancement Fund and the Technician Century Fund, and
  the addition of an enhancement fund for WKNC.

#### **REQUEST OF DISBURSEMENT OF FUNDS**

Patrick asked the board to approve two disbursements from the Student Media Enhancement Fund.

The first, for \$206.65, was for two lunches for the professional staff at their summer retreat May 7-8, one at David's Dumplings and another at Chipotle. Patrick apologized for asking the board's approval after the fact, saying that he did not realize when the retreat was scheduled that enhancement funds would have to cover food for it. Dean made a motion to approve the disbursement with Tyler seconding. The motion passed unanimously.

The second request, for \$600, was related to Student Media's co-sponsorship of the RDU chapter of the National Association of Black Journalists' annual Media Day on Saturday, Oct. 5 in the Washington-Sankofa Room at Witherspoon. Patrick said the group really wanted to have its meeting at NC State but was unable to afford the estimated \$1,200 in AV fees that had been quoted for the event. Patrick said he'd like to spend \$600 from the Student Media Enhancement Fund and \$600 from the Technician Century Fund to cover those fees as a cosponsor. (Patrick noted that the Century Fund disbursement didn't require board approval, but he did want the board to be aware of the expenditure.) Tyler made a motion to approve the disbursement with Dean seconding. The motion passed unanimously.

#### **ORGANIZATION UPDATES**

Written board reports prepared for the September meeting were included in the meeting package and are hereby included as part of these minutes by reference. Updates to those reports included the following:

Emma Scott said Agromeck had worked with Balfour to resolve the delays in opening up online sales and marketing of the 2025 book. To make up for lost time, she said the early bird period had been extended until Sunday to make up for lost time.

Alianna shared a story of a student who had been featured on the cover of The Nubian Message. She said the student had been overjoyed at being featured in that way, and that she had shared it widely on social media.

Bran said Roundabout had filled its vacant Design Editor position.

#### **ADJOURN**

There being no need for an executive session, Julianna asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Dean offered such a motion with Tyler seconding. It was unanimously approved, and the meeting officially adjourned at 8:27 p.m.



#### [mediaboard] Re: Student Media Budget Update and Notes: July 2024

1 message

'Jamie Gilbert' via NC State Student Media Board <ncsustudentmediaboard@googlegroups.com>

Mon, Sep 9, 2024 at 12:13 PM

Reply-To: Jamie Gilbert <jlgilber@ncsu.edu>
To: ncsustudentmediaboard@googlegroups.com

Hi folks! I sent the email below back on July 1, summing up the end of Student Media's 2023-2024 fiscal year. To save some time in our meeting I won't rehash the entire thing tomorrow night but do want to ask you to take another look at it and I am happy to answer any questions you might have.

I will also be sending out Google calendar invites for the rest of the board meeting so everyone has them on their calendars.

Jamie Lynn Gilbert (she/her/hers) Associate Director, Student Media Adviser, WKNC 88.1 FM HD-1/HD-2 NC State University 919-513-1918 office

All electronic mail messages in connection with State business sent to or received by this account are subject to the NC Public Records Law and may be disclosed to third parties.

------ Forwarded message ------From: **Jamie Gilbert** <jlgilber@ncsu.edu>
Date: Mon, Jul 1, 2024 at 3:31 PM

Subject: Student Media Budget Update and Notes: July 2024

To: ncsu-student-media-board <ncsu-student-media-board@googlegroups.com>

Happy New Fiscal Year, everyone! We have finished 2023-2024 and are on to a blank slate for 2024-2025. The professional staff and student leaders met last week and discussed the budget (along with many other topics) so everyone can better understand how money moves into and out of Student Media.

I'll wait a week or so before declaring the budget final (as sometimes things change a little bit), but barring further communication consider this your fiscal year 2023-2024 year-end budget update and notes. It's going to be a little long, so feel free to skip to the Overall Summary at the end.

#### Agromeck

The best budget award goes to ... Agromeck yearbook! Overall, Agromeck spent 106% of its budget and had 106% in (fee and non-fee) income, ending the year at \$118.96 in the **black** (it made more than it spent).

Non-fee income was at 147% for an extra \$5,000. This was primarily due to higher-than-budgeted ad sales for the book. Temp payroll (aka student payroll) was a little over, at 106%. Expenses included a \$4,000 deposit on the 2024 book in current services, with the final book printing payment due in FY2425. Travel was only at 60%, as the summer retreat was not until the end of June and thus will be paid in FY2425.

#### **Nubian Message**

Nubian met 82% of its non-fee income goal, but the shortfall was entirely due to its share of kiosk sales and not Nubian print/online/social ad sales. Overall, Nubian spent 102% of its budget and had 90% in income, ending the year at \$3,931.60 in the **red** (it spent more than it made).

Temp payroll was at 89%. Travel is a bit over budget because it was more expensive this year to send the Nubian EIC to the National Association of Black Journalists in Chicago this summer than the College Media Mega Workshop in

Minneapolis. Fixed charges are more expensive due to an increase in contest entry fees.

#### Roundabout

Roundabout earned about \$3,000 more than its non-fee income goal, for 109%. Overall, Roundabout spent 154% of its budget and had 105% in income to end the year \$22,581.37 in the red. (I'll explain why in a minute.)

Temp payroll was at 147%, which is approaching (but not exceeding) the 15% over-budget cap. Roundabout's temp payroll is actually lower in FY2425 due to PEP funding put into the budget but not realized, so Roundabout may have trouble with its FY2425 temp payroll budget. I'll see what I can do about that. Current services are significantly over budget, at 172%, because the 2023 and 2024 orientation issues were both paid in the same fiscal year (July 2023 and June 2024). Without that expense, Roundabout would have ended the year \$2,902.56 in the **black**.

#### **Technician**

Technician more than doubled its non-fee income goal, earning 223%. Overall, Technician spent 113% of its budget and had 136% in income, to the end the year \$38,723.22 in the **black**.

Temp payroll ended the year at 105%, which is still well below the 15% payroll budget cap. Supplies are at 246%, mainly to cover mailing tubes and envelopes for the ACC Championship and Final Four editions. Current services are also over budget, at 147%, due to increased printing costs of those ACC Championship and Final Four editions.

#### Windhover

Windhover spent 51% of its budget and had 97% in fee income, ending its year with \$16,510.90 in the black.

Temp payroll was at 65%, Current services (i.e. printing) were only at 35% as we were able to change how the book was printed for substantial savings this year and moving foward

#### WKNC 88.1 FM HD-1/HD-2

WKNC earned 121% of its non-fee income and spent 69% of its budget to end the year \$39,481.63 in the black.

Temp payroll was at 62%. No line item was over budget.

#### **General Administration**

GA earned 78% of its non-fee income (its share of kiosk revenue). Overall, GA was at 96% of its total income goal and spent 103% of its budget to end the year \$114,453.87 in the **red**.

Temp payroll (business office + photo mentor) was at 71%. Capital outlay was over budget due to the new equipment lockers and travel was over budget, partially due to \$1,700 in extra coverage travel.

The Student Media Enhancement Fund ended the year with \$10,700. Technician Century Fund stayed at \$51,700. WKNC Enhancement Fund stayed at \$14,500.

#### **Overall Summary**

Still with me? Awesome! When we submitted our FY2324 budget we planned to be \$75,000 in the **red**. We ended up \$35,916.01 in the **red**, which means we did better than expected. So what does that mean?

Let's start with income.

We budgeted for \$852,300 in student fees. For the second year in a row, we didn't achieve that number. Instead, we only got 97%, or \$827,900. That left a shortfall of \$24,400.

Each year we receive interest payments that aren't budgeted, so it's a fun little bit of extra money. This year we had \$6,700.

Four of the six fee-earning groups exceeded their income goals, which more than made up for the minor shortfalls of the other two. We budgeted to raise \$160,000 in non-fee income, but actually deposited \$234,100.

Adding all that together, Student Media had \$1,068,800 in income, but only budgeted for \$1,012,400. That's \$56,400 extra - or to put that into perspective, the combined budgets of Nubian Message and Windhover.

Now expenses.

Student Media overspent its also overall budget, spending \$1,104,700 when we only budgeted to spend \$1,087,400 - about \$17,300 more. But we originally budgeted to overspend by \$75,000.

\$75,000 minus an extra \$56,400 in income plus \$17,300 in overspending is \$35,900 - how we ended the fiscal year.

Jamie Lynn Gilbert (she/her/hers) Associate Director, Student Media Adviser, WKNC 88.1 FM HD-1/HD-2 **NC State University** 919-513-1918 office

All electronic mail messages in connection with State business sent to or received by this account are subject to the NC Public Records Law and may be disclosed to third parties.

You received this message because you are subscribed to the Google Groups "NC State Student Media Board" group. To unsubscribe from this group and stop receiving emails from it, send an email to ncsustudentmediaboard+ unsubscribe@googlegroups.com.

To view this discussion on the web visit https://groups.google.com/d/msgid/ncsustudentmediaboard/ CAPfpAKhZn%2BZ%3Df9GjPX-M3hwaaWYZ%2B6K0VeKTvVwKE%3DeTm8Bdbw%40mail.gmail.com.



₽ **М**О... Monthly Update 070124.pdf

## State of Student Media 2024

Remarks to the NC State Student Media Board of Directors Tuesday, September 10, 2024

Good evening, ladies and gentlemen, and thank you for coming this evening. I want to give a special welcome to our new board members and a special thank you to all of you who have returned to the board for another year. NC State Student Media is fortunate in many ways, but in my dozen years here our board has been the rock that supports the entire enterprise, and I feel confident that given the depth and breadth of experience represented here tonight we are primed for another excellent year.

We have a full agenda, so I will be as brief as I can, but I do want to take just a few minutes to take a look at where we stand as we head into the 2024-2025 academic year.

Last year is going to be a hard act to follow. We added two absolutely outstanding advisors in Abi and Ray. We set another record for membership and participation. All of our organizations won accolades for their work at both the state and national levels, and that work continues to bring all our groups the recognition they so richly deserve. Revenues significantly exceeded expectations. And I never thought I'd see the day when our print publications – the physical, tangible, ink-and-paper objects we produce – would literally cause hysteria by being the most sought-after objects on this campus, but I'm glad I was here for it and play at least some small part in it.

It's sometimes said that the past is prelude, and in many ways the things that made last year so special – our professional staff, our membership, our awards, our revenues, our products – will be the very same things that decide our fate this year and over the next several years to come.

First, a few words about safety, security and preparing for the worst. Our longtime board members will know that this has been an area of particular focus for us over the past several years, and we've continued to make incremental improvements year over year. For this year we've added card access units to both The Nubian Message and Agromeck offices, so now all of our groups are behind at least one door that only our members can open – though I would remind everyone that as a security feature, this only works if the door is closed. I would also remind our senior leaders that every member's card now works on every door so that no matter where they are on the third floor, they can get behind a locked door in a hurry if they need to – though I would again remind you all that as a security feature, this only works if those students have their IDs with them at all times. Otherwise, at every appropriate opportunity – including our all-organization training coming up later this month – we will be devoting a few minutes to safety, security and what to do in a worst-case scenario, because as the headlines from just this past week show, tragedy can strike anywhere.

Second, let's talk about revenues and expenditures. This is, of course, an election year, and we are in a critical swing state, so in addition to all of the coverage opportunities that presents, it also presents opportunities for us financially. Voters from 18-25 years old will again be a critical voting bloc in this election, and there are organizations willing to spend significant money to reach that demographic. We are, of course, happy to help them do that, and as you heard Jamie mention previously, we've already seen that with regard to our outdoor advertising, which is

booked solid all the way through the election. We will continue to try and make the most of these opportunities; after all, if you are in a swing state as we are, a once-every-two-to-four-year revenue boost has to be part of a plan for long-term sustainability.

And while we're talking about long-term sustainability, I want to give you all a brief preview of something Jamie and I will be sharing with you at our October meeting. I've been very proud that over the last dozen years we've been able to beat our budget expectations by tens of thousands of dollars in all but one year, when we missed it by less than \$3,000, or a fraction of a percentage point, because the whole world shut down due to COVID. But we are not on a sustainable course, and two years from now – the 2026-2027 academic year – we're going to go off a fiscal cliff if we don't see either a significant increase in revenues or significantly cut our costs.

The reasons for this are several. Let's talk about costs first. First, the cost of producing our products has increased dramatically over the past three years, and those costs are never coming down again; that ratchet only moves in one direction, and it's not in our favor. Second, we've grown so significantly since COVID that we've had to beef up our professional staff by one position to accommodate all of the administrative behind-the-scenes work that such growth demands. Third, our professional staff members received the same legislative increases that all other state employees received both last year and this year, which means that both professional staff salaries and benefit costs increased. That's not just a good thing, that's an excellent thing – none of us will ever get rich doing this work, but even so I want to see all of our advisors not just survive, but thrive at Student Media – but the fact remains that we must account for it in our budget.

Now let's talk about revenues. For budgeting purposes, we're projecting essentially flat revenues for the next five years. The print advertising revenues enjoyed by newspapers as recently as some 15 years ago are never coming back. Our inventory for both our digital products and our outdoor advertising is finite, and while we've incrementally increased our pricing for a number of our products this year, those will never fill the crater left by the collapse of the traditional newspaper business model. It gives me no joy to say any of this – you're never going to meet anyone who loves ink and paper more than I do – but these are the facts in front of us, and we can't pretend otherwise.

There is only one way to solve our revenue conundrum for the long term, and that's asking for an increase in student activity fees. Unfortunately, at this moment it isn't at all clear that such a request is in the cards for us this year. We should, however, have a much better idea of what's feasible on that front by this time next month, and the answer to that question will largely shape our conversation in October.

But that's two years from now, which means that it's mostly a concern for future students and future boards, and I know this year's senior leaders want to hear about this year. So let's talk about that.

Barring unforeseen catastrophe, this year's student leaders and their staff members can expect operations to continue largely unchanged. We need to be mindful of keeping those costs we can control in check – primarily printing and payroll, which we've already talked about – but no one's budget was cut. Our senior leaders all have at least the same resources available to their organizations as their predecessors had. We're still investing in conference travel and leadership

development opportunities for all our groups. I've said in the past that we are extremely fortunate here at NC State compared to virtually all of our peers, even those at universities as large or larger than this one. I still feel that way, and I don't want this year's students to be preoccupied with something that might or might not happen two to three years from now. But to this year's senior leaders, I will say this: If you want to help Student Media in the long run, do your best work this year. Every student you meet, up to and including yourselves, pays \$26.25 to help subsidize Student Media. Do everything you can to make that investment worthwhile. Inform your audiences. Entertain them. Enlighten them. Strive to make every reader and listener feel smarter after spending time with your medium. Beyond that, give them a place and an opportunity to share their own work and hone their own skills. Remember always, ABC: Always Be Crootin'. Yes, handling membership growth is a challenge, but that's a challenge we should always welcome. I've been gratified to see the tremendous turnout we've seen for our various interest events so far this year, and I'll be even more gratified to report another record membership year when we gather for our last meeting of the year in April.

Speaking of recruitment and outreach, I wanted to mention two events in the works where Student Media as a whole will be working to bring both prospective students and members of the media industry to campus so that we can showcase our program and build awareness of the many opportunities we offer. On October 5, the RDU chapter of the National Association of Black Journalists will host its annual Media Access Workshop here in Witherspoon, down in the newly renovated Washington-Sankofa Room, and we'd like to cosponsor that event by paying for the group's room and AV fees. In a few minutes I'll be talking a bit more about what that will entail before asking for the board's support for it. Later on that month, on October 15, we will be hosting the North Carolina Scholastic Media Association's J-Day event in Talley, which will bring 250 high school students and their advisers to campus for a variety of workshops and guest speakers, including our own Tyler Dukes speaking about the intersection of artificial intelligence and journalism. By putting our best foot forward with events like these, we hope to attract the state's best and brightest to come and be a part of what we've built here.

And finally, I want to talk about one housekeeping matter that will affect our senior leader hiring process moving forward. Back in May, the professional staff spent a couple of days sequestered at Hill Library to go through a long list of items that needed work and discussion, and our hiring process – specifically the role our advisory boards play in that process – was at the top of the list. We eventually came up with a list of changes, principles and guidelines that we plan to follow moving forward. These are as follows:

- The advisory board for Agromeck, Windhover and Roundabout will now be called the Visual Media Advisory Board. The names of the other advisory boards – Newspaper, Broadcast and Business – will remain unchanged.
- Starting this year, every advisory board will include an "at-large" member from each
  group as a voting member of the board. These will be volunteers, correspondents or
  flat-rate staff members selected by the full staff to represent them on the advisory
  board.
- Every advisory board will have at least one voting member of the full Board of Directors on it, and at least three voting members of the advisory board including at least one full board member will need to attend every interview. Similarly, we will make every effort to ensure the presence of current editors-in-chief and general managers at those interviews. We will also encourage our advisers to attend as many of the meetings as

- possible, even if it's just for the question-and-answer portion of interviews for groups they do not directly advise.
- Once the public portion of the interviews have concluded, the voting advisory board members (including the current EICs and general managers) and their advisers will adjourn into executive session to discuss the candidates' relative merits and arrive at a recommendation for the full board. During those executive sessions, our advisers and senior leaders will need to be candid to ensure the other board members have good, honest, firsthand information to make the best decision possible.
- While the advisers will lead the interviews and be a part of the executive session
  discussions for the groups they directly advise, they will henceforth abstain from voting,
  even in the case of a tie. If no candidate receives a majority of the advisory board
  members' votes, that decision will fall to the full board.
- We're also going to be more thoughtful in scheduling our senior leader interviews. In years past, we've often scheduled several at the same times on the same nights. We need to make every effort to avoid that moving forward.
- Similarly, we're going to avoid asking our advisory board members to sit for more than two interviews in a row. We already ask a lot of our board members during interview season, but in the future we will no longer ask them to sit for hours on end in a single sitting.
- We are also going to try to schedule at least one advisory board meeting each semester.
  While the spring meetings will likely continue to focus solely on interviewing candidates,
  we hope the fall meetings will provide our editors and their staffs a "check-in" time with
  their boards to see how their years are going, and how the professional staff and the
  board can better support them.
- Finally, we need to look at the makeup of each advisory board to ensure that there are a
  variety of viewpoints represented during the hiring process. We don't have enough
  people of color on our boards, especially the Newspaper Advisory Board, so I'd
  encourage you all to think about all the industry professionals and program alumni you
  know, and which of those people would help us make the best hiring decisions we can
  possibly make.

This concludes my prepared remarks, but if anyone has any questions about anything I've spoken about here – or anything else I didn't mention – I'd be happy to try and answer them now.

10/1/2024 • 11:05 AM

## STUDENT MEDIA BUDGET V. ACTUAL

DATE: October 1, 2024

PERCENT THROUGH FISCAL YEAR: 25%

			ΔGR	.OMECK					TF	CHNICIAN	
		Budget	/ (	Actual	Percent			Budget	ı L	Actual	Percent
		Daaget		rictaar	rereene			Daaget		, ictaa,	rereene
Student payroll	\$	37,100.00	\$	4,941.56	13%	Student payroll	\$	104,100.00	\$	15,712.87	15%
Supplies	\$	700.00	\$	48.52	7%	Supplies	\$	500.00	\$	3.65	1%
Travel	\$	6,080.00	\$	1,070.26	18%	Travel	\$	8,070.00	\$	1,327.64	16%
Shared services	\$	5,552.00	\$	5,552.12	100%	Shared services	\$	16,986.00	\$	16,986.50	100%
Current services	\$	14,400.00	\$	105.43	1%	Current services	\$	29,760.00	\$	1,266.22	4%
Fixed charges	\$	1,125.00	\$	155.00	14%	Fixed charges	\$	10,910.00	\$	2,673.00	25%
TOTAL	\$	64,957.00	\$	11,872.89	18%	TOTAL	\$	170,326.00	\$	37,969.88	22%
Fee income	\$	53,957.00	\$	25,779.59	6.48%	Fee income	\$	121,326.00	\$	57,967.17	14.58%
Non-fee income	\$	11,000.00	\$	-	0%	Non-fee income	\$	49,000.00	\$	19,214.21	39%
TOTAL	\$	64,957.00	\$	25,779.59	40%	TOTAL	\$	170,326.00	\$	77,181.38	45%
Profit/Loss	\$	-	۲			Profit/Loss	\$	-	7	,	.5 75
	THE NUBIAN MESSAGE						WINDHOVER				
		Budget	.001	Actual	Percent			Budget	* * * * 1	Actual	Percent
		zaagee		, iceda,	, 0,00,,0			Duaget		, iceaa,	rereene
Student payroll	\$	16,700.00	\$	3,073.30	18%	Student payroll	\$	9,500.00	\$	2,284.12	24%
Supplies	\$	200.00	\$	300.12	150%	Supplies	\$	1,000.00	\$	28.15	3%
Travel	\$	3,530.00	\$	1,062.37	30%	Travel	\$	3,940.00	\$	592.29	15%
Shared services	\$	2,964.00	\$	2,963.92	100%	Shared services	\$	1,587.00	\$	1,586.63	100%
Current services	\$	13,130.00	\$	2,578.73	20%	Current services	\$	9,550.00	\$	8.17	0%
Fixed charges	\$	455.00	\$	2,050.00	451%	Fixed charges	\$	1,545.00	\$	155.00	10%
TOTAL	\$	36,979.00	\$	12,028.44	33%	TOTAL	\$	27,122.00	\$	4,654.36	17%
Fee income	¢	24,979.00	\$	11,934.47	3.00%	Fee income	\$	27,122.00	\$	12,958.36	3.26%
Non-fee income	\$ \$	12,000.00	\$	6,952.14	58%	Non-fee income		27,122.00	¢.	12,550.50	#DIV/0!
TOTAL	\$	36,979.00	<del>Р</del> \$	18,886.61	51%	TOTAL	<u>\$</u> \$	27,122.00	\$ \$	12,958.36	48%
Profit/Loss	d d	30,373.00	Ą	10,000.01	3170	Profit/Loss	q.	27,122.00	Ą	12,930.30	<b>TO</b> 70
Profit/Loss	Þ	-				PronyLoss	Þ	-			
			OUN	IDABOUT					88.	1 FM HD-1/HD-	
		Budget		Actual	Percent			Budget		Actual	Percent
Student payroll	\$	5,500.00	\$	1,661.07	30%	Student payroll	\$	63,600.00	\$	15,765.24	25%
Supplies	\$	200.00	\$	-	0%	Supplies	\$	2,500.00	\$	641.87	26%
Travel	\$	3,440.00	\$	295.43	9%	Travel	\$	5,610.00	\$	2,484.75	44%
Shared services	\$	6,820.00	\$	6,819.87	100%	Shared services	\$	6,962.00	\$	6,962.33	100%
Current services	\$	39,200.00	\$	90.95	0%	Current services	\$	8,300.00	\$	350.60	4%
Fixed charges	\$	505.00	\$	245.00	49%	Fixed charges	\$	13,350.00	\$	2,103.00	16%
TOTAL	\$	55,665.00	\$	9,112.32	16%	Contracted services	\$	, -	\$	· -	
	·	,	·	,		TOTAL	\$	100,322.00	\$	28,307.79	28%
Fee income	\$	24,665.00	\$	11,784.45	2.96%	Fee income	\$	62,322.00	\$	29,776.22	7.49%
Non-fee income	\$	31,000.00	\$	25,180.00	81%	Non-fee income	\$	38,000.00	\$	11,203.00	29%
TOTAL	\$	55,665.00	\$	36,964.45	66%	TOTAL	\$	100,322.00	\$	40,979.22	41%
Profit/Loss	\$	-	4	30,30 11 13	30 70	Profit/Loss	\$	-	4	.0,5,5,2	1170
	7						т				

	GENERAL ADMIN				
		Budget		Actual	Percent
FTE salaries + benefits	\$	537,830.00	\$	138,202.32	26%
Student payroll	\$	29,000.00	\$	4,109.60	14%
Supplies	\$	11,680.00	\$	6,269.44	54%
Travel	\$	12,330.00	\$	3,428.76	28%
Shared services	\$	60,424.00	\$	60,424.05	100%
Current services	\$	22,660.00	\$	9,547.71	42%
Fixed charges	\$	4,835.00	\$	673.68	14%
Contracted services	\$	-	\$	-	#DIV/0!
Capital outlay	\$	17,000.00	\$	15,050.28	89%
TOTAL	\$	695,759.00	\$	237,705.84	34%
Fee income	\$	517,759.00	\$	247,375.02	62.22%
Non-fee income	\$	10,000.00	\$	7,062.13	71%
TOTAL	\$	527,759.00	\$	254,437.15	48%
Profit/Loss	\$	(168,000.00)			

			OVERALL			
		Budget		Actual	Percent	
FTE salaries + benefits	¢	537,830.00	\$	138,202.32	26%	
Student payroll	\$ ¢	265,500.00	\$	47,547.76	18%	
Supplies	<del>\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$</del>	16,780.00	ֆ \$	7,291.75	43%	
Travel	φ Þ	43,000.00	₽ \$	10,261.50	24%	
Shared services	ф ф	•	φ φ	•	100%	
	<b>Þ</b>	101,295.00	\$	101,295.42		
Current services	<b>Þ</b>	137,000.00	\$	13,947.81	10%	
Fixed charges	<b>\$</b>	32,725.00	\$	8,054.68	25%	
Contracted services	\$	-	\$	-	#DIV/0!	
Capital outlay	\$	17,000.00	\$	15,050.28	89%	
TOTAL EXPENSES	\$	1,151,130.00	\$	341,651.52	30%	
Fee income	\$	832,130.00	\$	397,575.27	48%	
Non-fee income	ֆ \$	151,000.00	\$	69,611.48	46%	
A/R interest income	Ą	131,000.00		25.23	70 /0	
Stif interest income	4		\$			
	<b>Þ</b>	-	\$	1,153.06		
Food purchases	\$ <u>\$</u> \$	- 002 120 00	\$ \$	(337.67)	400/	
TOTAL INCOME	\$	983,130.00	\$	468,027.37	48%	
Net Profit/Loss	\$	(168,000.00)				
SM Enhancement Fund	\$	10,906.92		663502		
WKNC Enhancement Fund	\$	8,361.61		669963		
Technician Century Fund	\$	51,145.41		667736		

# **Community Issues**

NC State Student Media 2024-2025





- Loneliness and lack of sense of community
- Finding your individualism and self-expression
- PCBs/carcinogens in academic buildings and residence halls
- Coping mechanisms of the Palestinian community
- Managing stress and burnout
- Gun safety
- Handling imposter syndrome

	000	44	66	
			L	3/
0.				
<b>D</b> .				
0.				

## <del>??????</del>

## Campus Infrastructure

- Overcrowding on campus
- Food waste
- Construction throughout campus
- Remote housing
- Poor internet connectivity
- Pedestrian safety awareness
- Campus resources
- NC State and Raleigh interactions
- Dining on Centennial campus
- Student transportation
- Fraternity and Sorority Life

## **Elections & Voting**

- NC governor race & presidential elections
- Forming independent political opinions for first-time voters in college
- Navigating uncertainty of the future politics, negative factors that contribute

## **Diversity & Inclusion**

- Repeal of DEI programming
- Affirmative Action

## Agromeck

Emma Scott, Editor-in-Chief

#### **Revenue & Expenditures**

- As of 9/30/23, we have sold 26 books.
  - Our Early Bird Special was extended to make up for the technical issues in the beginning which helped with sales.

#### **Personnel & Recruitment**

After our first deadline, we have 7 new writer correspondents and 9 new design correspondents.
 We also have around 6 staff returning from last year.

#### **Metrics**

 We are planning on expanding our Facebook reach to more parents than students to reach a new consumer audience.

#### **Training & Travel**

- We held all of our respective training sessions without fail. We are planning on having our last training session that will be a peer review and sit down editing session to cover the rest of the correspondence.
- We are narrowing down who we are sending to the CMA Conference in New Orleans.
  - We have one person that has submitted a form from Agromeck.

#### Challenges

 Balfour is not hosting a Ring Week in the fall semester for juniors and seniors, not targeting seniors graduating in December 2024 so we are concerned about meeting our sales targets and goals without that major fall partnership.

#### **Corrections**

Nothing to report.

#### **Deadlines**

- Our first deadline was September 16th over half of the deadline was turned in and submitted.
   We experienced some issues with other pages and getting parts of the assignments in but are working through that and will submit those pages during deadline 2.
- Deadline 2 is November 11 and our mini deadline is October 21.

#### **Other Notes**

Nothing to report.

## **Student Business and Marketing Office**

Allie Gervase, Interim General Manager

Outlet	Target	Sold YTD*	Paid YTD**
Student Media Kiosks	\$35,000	\$18,598.75	\$14,346.3
The Nubian Message	\$2,500	\$655	\$990
Roundabout	\$36,000	\$6,530	\$25,180
Technician	\$45,000	\$10,537.61	\$13,417.08
WKNC	\$8,500	\$2,720	\$250

<sup>\*</sup> SOLD YTD reflects value of future advertising commitments regardless of publication dates based on insertion orders.

#### **Personnel & Recruitment**

- Allie Gervase has been the Interim General Manager since early August. After the position
  officially opened up at the last board meeting, she has applied to be the General Manager and
  has gone through the interview process. The decision should be announced at the October board
  meeting.
- One media consultant decided to leave the business office in late September. This gap will be filled by the addition of 2 (possibly 3) media consultants that are scheduled to start on October 8th. Our current media consultants are doing a great job and we do not think this should impact us hitting our sales goals.

#### Metrics

- The majority of kiosk spots have been filled with a mix of normal clients and Flytedesk insertions for the election.
- The business office sold one of their highest amounts of fall Roundabout ads in the past few
  years at a total of the back cover, 2 full pages, 2 half pages, and a quarter page.

#### Training & Travel

Allie Gervase, Caitlyn Muniz, Layla-Faith Batts, and Abi Barefoot (professional staff) will be
attending the College Media Business and Advertising Managers (CMBAM) conference in
November. Allie has applied to give a presentation regarding her sales tracker and tools that
they use in the business office to track sales.

#### **Training**

- Allie, Sereen, Caitlyn, and Layla-Faith attended the Student Media Training Day and thoroughly enjoyed it!
- The business office is also creating an in-depth training day for the new media consultants and to enhance the skills of the current ones.

<sup>\*\*</sup> PAID YTD equals revenue received as reflected on campus financial reporting system, which includes payments for current advertising, income from events, revenue for rack advertising, past due account receipts from previous fiscal years, etc.

#### Challenges

 Having one of our media consultants leave the business office this early in the year was not something we expected to encounter, but we do not believe that it will impact overall sales.

#### **Corrections**

Nothing to report.

#### **Deadlines**

All artwork has been submitted for the Fall Roundabout.

## The Nubian Message

No report as of Oct. 4, 2024

### Roundabout

Bran Poster, Editor-in-Chief

#### **Revenue & Expenditures**

• I see \$5700 worth of ads on the calendar for the fall issue!!!

#### **Personnel & Recruitment**

 Since the beginning of the semester, we've had 12 new recruits, which brings us to 23 active members on staff!! This is more than we've ever had before.

#### **Metrics**

 According to Instagram, we reached 749 accounts in the past 30 days as of the time of this board report being submitted!

#### **Training & Travel**

- Epic Student Media Training Day
  - The Roundabout insta and website is about to be so digitally accessible
- I've sent Ray my recommendations for our 2 ACP convention travelers based on the applications we got!

#### Outreach

 Marlowe, Sophia and Justin were table warriors over in Talley on September 20th! We're specifically targeting designers for recruitment.

#### Challenges

We've always had a smaller number of designers than we've had writers, and this year (since we
have more writers than ever before) this imbalance is keenly felt. In addition to tabling, we're
thinking of getting an ad in the COD newsletter and/or posting posters around the COD to get
more design recruits.

#### Corrections

Nothing yet - I'm using four eyes to make sure every ad will get placed where it's supposed to!!

#### **Deadlines**

• The Fall issue is definitively planned to be released on Thursday, October 24!

#### Other Notes

- Legendary staff photoshoot with Ray
- Should I grow a mustache like Sam DeGrave?

#### **Technician**

Kate Denning, Editor-in-Chief

#### **Personnel & Recruitment**

- The assistant design editor and assistant culture editor and assistant copy desk chief positions
  are still open. We will begin to seriously consider looking for an assistant design editor ASAP as
  our design editor, Ellie, will be graduating and we need someone to move up to fill their spot.
- We have had more correspondents than I could have ever hoped for, all of which are dedicated and passionate. We've had a handful of correspondents either from last semester or this semester become staff writers in recent days.

#### Metrics

 73,506 accounts reached on Instagram in the last 30 days — a 463% increase from our last board report!

#### **Training**

- Tech 101 trainings continue once a week with our correspondents working through it slowly but surely!
- We notified those who applied to the College Media Association conference who would be
  attending and who was not selected. We prioritized those who would be able to work for
  Technician for at least one more year, if not longer, and who we feel has true leadership potential
  beyond their current roles. We also made sure to choose folks from various sections to spread
  the knowledge throughout the organization and benefit the most areas of the paper.
- We selected culture editor Sarah, assistant sports editor Connor, news editor Matthew, opinion editor Skye and video editor Nicole.
- We were unable to offer graphics editor Lucy and assistant opinion editor Rocky spots as both
  are graduating. We also did not select our other news editor, Ally, for a spot so that we could
  offer it to someone from another section.

#### Challenges

Our biggest challenge at the moment is not necessarily a bad one to have. We have had many
important, large-scale issues and stories in recent weeks, and keeping up with those and
ensuring they are at their best quality is a lot to manage. However, I think we have done it well
and produced some very solid issues and individual stories. Myself and the rest of our staff are
very much looking forward to fall break and taking some time to rest after our election special
finishes up this week.

#### **Corrections**

• We issued one correction on the Nubian Message launch party article:

 Editor's Note: Information in this article, originally published Sept. 15, 2024, has been corrected. Two names were spelled incorrectly and have since been changed.

It is our policy for reporters to ask for names and name spellings. I have told editors to remind their writers to do so.

#### **Deadlines**

All major deadlines have been met.

#### **Revenue and Expenditures**

• Nothing to report.

## Windhover

Josie Headley, Editor-in-Chief

#### **Revenue and Expenditures**

Nothing to report.

#### **Personnel and Recruitment**

- There are currently 9 people on paid staff for Windhover, meaning we have a full staff. All
  positions carried on from last year, with the exception of the Audio & Video Editor position, which
  has been reinstated after being vacant for two publication cycles. See our personnel chart
  below.
  - Editor-in-Chief Josie Headley
  - Managing Editor Patrick Mays
  - Design Editor Cora Jones
  - Assistant Design Editor Katharine Spanberg
  - o Visual Editor Jordan Webster
  - Audio and Video Editor Kira Brown
  - o Literary Editor Tuesday Pil
  - o Assistant Literary Editor Will LaMarche
  - Promotions Designer Vy Hoang

#### **Volunteer Recruitment**

 We have capped our volunteer numbers at 85 for the 2024-2025 publication cycle. This is about 4x the number of volunteers we had last year, so we are extremely happy with these numbers.
 The team is now working to find places to fit in these volunteers, with ideas for new promotional items, design tasks, and volunteer initiatives floating around.

#### **Submission Recruitment**

In addition to physical promotional items (flyers and the like) Windhover held its Fall Open Mic
on Tuesday, September 24th. The turnout was great, reaching over 65 attendees with a strong
lineup of performers. We found success in adding in a crafting activity before performances in
order to encourage those who do not want to perform to still attend and connect with others. We
are hoping submission traffic will increase as a result of the success of this event and upcoming
events we have planned.

#### Metrics

- Our submission form opened on September 13th, and currently has 24 submissions. This is just
  about on track with past years, as most submissions come in directly before the priority deadline
  (this year that is on November 1st.) That being said, we want to grow, not just stay on track, so
  we are working to create new unique promotional events, items and collaborations to promote
  submissions.
- Windhover still holds approximately 90 copies of Volume 58. With continued redistribution
  through the submission period, we hope to get these out to interested parties. We have found
  that the most popular locations are Talley, locations on Cates Avenue and other centralized
  locations.

#### **Training & Travel**

- Josie and Managing Editor Patrick Mays have engaged with new staff in one-on-one training sessions and workshop sessions to gauge what we can do better this year compared to years past. These went well and set us up for a great year.
- Finally, Windhover's section editors have now instituted monthly in-person meetings with their volunteer staffs in order to foster connection among staff and keep committees on the same page. These have been going well and will continue through the publication cycle.

#### Challenges

• Because Windhover has not historically received many audio and video submissions or had a strong audio and video department after we stopped producing CDs to go along with our books, we do not have strong connections established within the musical and film communities at NC State. However, Josie and Kira Brown (Audio and Video Editor) are working to establish these connections through talking to professors and film courses as well as making a plan to do a collaborative event with the Film Society during November 2024. With a committed editor in this section, we will accomplish the goal of revamping our audio and video section. This "revamp" will also include changing how we upload our digital pieces to the website and get them out to students, but how we will do this is not concrete. Josie will update the Board when it is secured.

#### **Corrections**

 As mentioned in our last board report, Windhover aimed to create more clear guidelines for submissions across sections, so that we do not encounter legal and technical difficulties this year. Each section editor has drafted and edited a list of guidelines that are now visible on our submission form. Josie, ME and advisor are engaged in creating more clear legal guidelines concerning copyright and rights to works.

#### **Deadlines**

- September 13th: submissions opened, submissions form and legal adjustments and guidelines must be done by this date.
- September 24th: first event, collaboration with English Club, 6PM-8PM Open Mic and Blackout Poetry in Caldwell Lounge.
- November 1st: priority deadline for submitters
- December 1st: final deadline for submitters, composition on book begins.

### WKNC 88.1 FM HD-1/HD-2

Rose Kelley, General Manager

#### Revenue

- Non-fee income (money in the bank), as of Oct. 1, 2024: \$11,203 (29% of total)
  - Sponsorship Sales \$250.00
  - Women's Basketball \$0.00
  - Men's Baseball \$6,225.00
  - Event Promotions \$2,150.00
  - Merchandise Sales \$378.00
  - o DJ Services \$0.00
  - HD-3 Lease \$2,200
  - Event Tickets \$0.00

#### **Expenditures**

 WKNC has continued to make some small upgrades for the studios with a generous donation from the WKNC enhancement fund, such as a new mic stand, eight new headphone boxes, two new speakers, and a two part audio console.

#### Personnel

 As of October 2nd, we have 118 students currently on staff, with no notable changes in our paid staff or volunteer DJ staff. All 24 students in the training class have completed their 5 weeks of training and will have weekly sets in the near future, with some already scheduled to have their first sets on October 4, during World College Radio Day.

#### **Training**

Rose Kelley, Sarah Hernando, Willow Sessions, Mason Baker, and Emilia Rivadeneira are set to
travel to Seattle for the CBI National Student Media Convention from October 23-26. By sending
our General Manager, Program Director, Daytime Music Director, Promotions Director, and Public
Affairs Director a good cross-section of paid staff will be able to bring new insights to the
station. Rose Kelley will be presenting a session at the conference and has applied for an
undergraduate research travel grant to cover the bulk of her costs for the trip.

#### **Programming**

 WKNC has a number of upcoming events, with Local Lunch Live now officially underway on Centennial Campus. World College Radio Day will be celebrated by WKNC on October 4, and is anticipated to be a successful 24 hour event with non-stop live DJs and YouTube and Twitch livestreams broadcasting activities in the production room. WKNC has also partnered with a number of other student organizations on campus for upcoming events, including the Black Artists Coalition, and with T-Files.